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The Dentist's Office and the Muffler Shop 

T
his past summer was a most unu­
sual summer for me: our rector was 

on sabbatical in England and my wife 
had a summer fellowship at Princeton -
both for the same six weeks! If my rector 
and my wife designed the summer to 
make me appreciate them more, they 
were both very successful. 

Having both of them gone for the 
same length of time meant learning to 
juggle time and schedules in new and 
creative ways. I don't suppose I'll easily 
forget the Sunday morning I arrived at 
church just before 8:00 with my two 
sons, Cheerios in a plastic bag and port­
able TV on hand - all because the baby 
sitter had overslept. She called during 
the 8:00 service and asked our organist 
if there was anything I wanted her to do. 

As I walked up the steps of the church, 
madly dashing to stash the children in 
the nursery minutes before the service, 
our sexton came out wearing a make­
shift collar of several paper towels, howl­
ing: "I was afraid you weren't going to 
make it this morning, Father, so I was 
prepared;' 

No rest for the weary. That's one 
thing. No rest for the wicked, Isaiah 
says. That's quite another. When and 
where will I find some peace? Well, I did 
find a few moments, but in strange 
places. 

The two most relaxing times I had all 
summer were in the dentist's waiting 
room while my older son had a checkup, 
and at the muffler shop while the tail 
pipe on my car was being replaced. 

Now, that tells you right off the qual­
ity of the places I've been getting away 
to - definitely not those lovely sounding 
package weekends at elegant old hotels. 
But, in truth, both times of waiting in 
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By TRAVIS DU PRIEST 

these anonymous surroundings were re­
laxing and peaceful. 

I could do exactly what I wanted to. 
With no interruptions. I could collect 
myself, rest a while, and not have to 
think about facing the next round of ob­
ligations and baby sitters. (Fortunately, 
during my quiet "retreat" in the muffler 
shop waiting room, I didn't know that 
the next day I would, besides the three 
Eucharists and funeral, see someone 
about a child custody problem, spend 
several hours with another person going 
through a divorce, return a borrowed 
sewing machine for someone who 
doesn't drive - only to return home to 
discover that my younger son had slit 
the front screen with a letter opener.) 

It struck me, then, when I read later in 
Madeleine L'Engle's book, Walking on 
Water: "I do much of my writing on air­
planes; there I am alone and uninter­
rupted. I can write in peace and quiet 
when I'm traveling;' That was exactly 
why the dentist's office and the muffler 
shop offered such a good atmosphere: I 
was able to relax and to create in both 
places. 

We all yearn for rest. Our bodies, of 
course, tell us this every night. At times, 
our minds tell us, and we know we have 
to sit down and catch our breath. Our 
souls tell us also. But for some reason 
our souls are harder to hear. Sometimes, 
we know when it's time for a sabbatical, 
a time away from the crowds and the 
busyness of the world, but not always. 

It is true that modem men and women 
have largely forgotten they have souls, 
and consequently have forgotten how to 
"get away to a lonely place and rest 
awhile" from the turmoil of our daily 
lives;' 

Most of us even work on our vaca­
tions. We collect rocks, shells, state capi­
tals, foreign countries. Any number of 
things - when what we need to collect 
instead are our thoughts and feelings. 
Once we return home, many of us suffer 

from anxiety and tension due to the re­
entry into a world devoid of ongoing rest 
and refreshment. 

The call of scripture and of the reli­
gious tradition, though, is to constant 
peace, and access to God through the 
Spirit. The call of the Spirit is to the rest 
of prayer, to not talking, but to relaxing 
with God. The spiritual call is to sab­
bath - the root of the word sabbatical -
a time of not doing, not working. A time 
of recharging. A time of being. 

When I was a child, Sunday was kept 
in our Baptist home as a holy day. Now 
my family was not Puritanical: we ate 
well, drank on occasion, and made 
merry; played cards, and danced and 
partied. But Sunday was the Sabbath -
and that day was for doing less so that 
on the morrow we could do more. My 
parents gave me no greater gift than the 
lesson of sanctification of the first day of 
each week. 

Monday, as they say, is the test of Sun­
day. I have learned after several years of 
retreats to differentiate between those 
who are relaxed and those who are re­
freshed. Both are desireable conditions, 
but often those who are only relaxed 
dread going home, while those who are 
truly refreshed have learned how to erase 
some of the boundaries between work 
and play, between home and retreat. 

After feeding the crowds, Jesus' disci­
ples wanted to relax. What they really 
wanted was to escape. What Jesus 
teaches them is the true meaning of re­
treating and resting, that is, refresh­
ment - the refreshment necessary to 
empower compassion, rather than re­
sentment, for the crowds, for those in 
need. 

The more the Sabbath becomes a day 
of rest, the more we can escape into sab­
bath moments during the week and the 
greater chance we have to make our en­
tire life a prayer. And the more likely we 
are to have compassion and to live with a 
constant sense of grace. 
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LETTERS 
Marriage in the Church 

Regarding the guest editorial by the 
clergy wife [TLC, Jan. 25], I have a cer­
tain amount of sympathy with her plea, 
yet I find myself putting it into the same 
category of "Wouldn't it be wonderful if 

The first question on my list of those 
to ask the prospective bride and groom 
is "Why do you want to be married in 
the church;' If the best answer they have 
is "Our parents want us to;' then per­
haps that is sufficient reason to turn 
them down. Which of us, in our hearts, 
doesn't believe that is the real answer for 
many of our infant baptisms? How many 
of us refuse to baptize the grandchild of 
one of our faithful? 

If we believe that a sacrament is "the 
outward and visible sign of an inward 
and spiritual grace" then who are we, as 
priests, to deny anyone that grace? I 
doubt many of us would refuse unction 
to any baptized person, regardless of 
their church attendance. 

The writer concludes that she thinks it 
is time to require " ... all who wish to 
marry in the church to participate ac­
tively in the life of the community;' I 
must disagree. I think we must ask that 
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they participate, provide them the grace 
of the sacrament, whichever it is, and 
trust in the power of the Holy Spirit to 
direct them in their growth and partici­
pation. 

(The Rev.) DENNY P. ALLMAN 
All Saints' Church 

Inverness, Miss. 
• • • 

The guest editorial, "Prostituting the 
Church" by "a clergy wife who wants to 
remain anonymous" missed the mark. 

One wonders if this clergy wife would 
deny to a devout and grieving widow the 
comfort of a church funeral for her de­
ceased husband because he has preferred 
the secular Sunday diversions to church 
attendance. 

Baptisms, marriages and burial ser­
vices are conducted as much for the spir­
itual benefit of the congregation as for 
the protagonists. That, at least, is my 
perception of the mission of the church. 

ARTHUR W. MACHEN, JR. 
Baltimore, Md. 

• • • 
The guest editorialist believes the 

Christian obligation to love people and 
lead them to discipleship might be ful­
filled if somehow the priest and congre­
gation could coerce them into taking 
part in parish life, since the invitations 
offered have been to no avail. 

I hope the writer's conscience can be 
eased by the thought that only God 
knows where the young people are in 
their spiritual development. The parents 
of one of them are pillars now. It would 
not surprise me if at the time of their 
own marriage the parents were not as 
active as they have since become. Their 
priest may even have married them "for 
their parents;' 

NO ) 
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The most a priest can do is see that 
the young couple receive the best pre­
marital counseling he or she knows how 
to provide, celebrate and bless the mar­
riage, and trust God to lead them into an 
active church life. 

(The Rev.) LAWRENCE B. LEWIS 
St. Paul's Church 

Maryville, Mo . 

• • • 

Working in a diocese where weddings 
are treated differently by various par­
ishes presents difficult and sometimes 
interesting problems. On one occasion a 
young couple appeared at this church 
after having been turned down by two 
others; the reason given to them was 
that they were not regular worshipers. 
Another couple came to this church to 
be married having been sent away from a 
neighboring parish because they were al­
ready living together and chose not to 
separate for three months prior to dis­
cussing a wedding in the church. One of 
these couples now attends church regu­
larly, having begun to attend more than 
a year after the wedding. The other 
couple does not attend but her parents 
do, having started a week or two before 
the wedding. 

That a to-be-married couple must be 
regular church attenders is surely rea­
sonable and perhaps traditional in some 
times and places but it is neither scrip­
tural nor anti-scriptural. That to-be­
married couples need not be regular 
church attenders is also surely reason­
able and perhaps locally traditional but 
neither scriptural nor anti-scriptural. 
Our Lord presumably did not ask the 
couples in Cana of Galilee if they were 
regular church attenders nor did he send 
out the 11 to make disciples of all na-

NOAHS 
PARK 

n 
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tions, making sure they belonged to a 
Christian community first. At the same 
time he demanded commitment and evi­
dence of that commitment from those 
who would follow him. 

So "Prostituting the Church?" The 
church is prostituted when an attempt is 
made to impose one narrowly held prac­
tice on all, no matter how sincere the 
belief in that practice. The church is 
prostituted when one personal convic­
tion denies the validity of any other. 

(The Rev.) L.H. McCAGG 
St. Aidan's Church 

Portland, Ore. 

• • • 
It would be hard to fully agree or dis­

agree with the editorial by the "clergy 
wife;' She makes some valid points. Yet, 
one should remember that the church 
has been ordered by Christ to dispense 
the sacraments and not to be the 
"keeper" of them. 

In answer to her question "Why are 
they granted this sacred ceremony?": for 
God's sake, who would need this special 
grace more than those who are not con­
sidered to be "among the saints;' Who 
can comprehend the effect of grace 
given, especially when, I dare say, one 
cannot fully receive that which is so 
freely given? Christians would do well to 
trust God, for he is able to take care of 
himself, and seize every opportunity to 
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let him place an "indelible mark:' 
through the power of the Holy Spirit, 
"on every creature;' 

(Deacon) JOHN WEST 
Halltown, Mo. 

Marked as Christ's 

I enjoyed your article entitled "Chris­
tened in Christ" [TLC, Jan. 18]. How­
ever, in the third paragraph of your ar­
ticle an error has been made in 
transcription from the Prayer Book. It 
should read, "marked as Christ's own 
forever;' not "washed;' It is implied that 
the child or person has already been 
washed in baptism with water, and then 
comes the marking with holy oil to sig­
nify the power of the Holy Spirit. 

Again thank you for this article and 
many others of great interest to me. 

(The Rev.) JOHN R. NEILSON 
All Saints' Church 

Scotch Plains, N.J. 

S We regret this misprint. Ed. 

Right or Wrong? 

Now that the Presiding Bishop has 
noted that homosexuality is a serious 
subject and that people can feel anguish 
irrespective of the direction of their 
thoughts on it [TLC, Jan. 18], perhaps 
he can give us some clear guidance on 
whether it is right or wrong, and why. 
This is certainly not the first time the 

subject has been raised in the church, 
and although we may not as a church be 
reconciled over the ordination or mar­
riage of practicing homosexuals, the 
question of whether homosexual activ­
ity is right or wrong is much simpler. I 
know what I think about it, but I am 
more than willing to change my Inind if 
given a good reason. 

JOHN F. FAY 
Fort Walton Beach, Fla. 

• • • 
I have read and re-read the Presiding 

Bishop's response to the numerous let­
ters that he has received and his dia­
logue with those from The Witness who 
wrote concerning the role of homosex­
uals in the church. 

I realize that the article in the January 
18 issue may not be his complete re­
sponse but only excerpts. But as it is 
printed, I find it totally lacking in stat­
ing the church's position on anything. I 
am sure that some will read it and say -
"Oh my! What a wonderful compassion­
ate pastoral letter!", and maybe it is. 
However, it is not helpful to this priest 
who is attempting to share the gospel 
message with his flock. 

I agree with Bishop Browning that 
there should be no outcasts from our 
church - yet what are we to teach as 
acceptable life-styles in the eyes of our 

Continued on page 14 

Just in Time for Lent . . .  

The Way of the Cross 
This full size, paperback edition of The Way 

of the Cross (with Stabat Mater) from The Book 

of Occasional Services provides a dignified yet 

very inexpensive alternative to pamphlets for 

use at this traditional Lenten devotion. ( 6 x 8 ¼) 

155-9 Purple (package of 25 copies) ... $9.95 

The Church Hymnal Corporation 
800 Second Avenue, New York, NY 10017 

Orders (800) 223-6602. Inquiries (212) 661-6700 
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Bishop of Vermont Instal led 
Over 250 people from the four corners 

of the Diocese of Vermont participated 
recently in the recognition and investi­
ture of the Rt. Rev. Daniel Lee Swenson 
as eighth diocesan bishop in the Cathe­
dral Church of St. Paul, Burlington. 

The Rt. Rev. Arthur Walmsley, Bishop 
of Connecticut, presided at the installa­
tion and the Rt. Rev. Robert S. Kerr, 
former diocesan, presented his pastoral 
staff to the new bishop. 

A Te Deum, written for the occasion 
by Thomas Strickland, cathedral direc­
tor of music, was sung to the accompani­
ment of a brass ensemble. The sixth 
Bishop of Vermont, the Rt. Rev. Harvey 
D. Butterfield, was the preacher at the 
service, which was followed by a recep­
tion honoring the new bishop and his 
wife, Sally. 

Bishop Swenson was elected to Ver­
mont a year ago [TLC, Feb. 2, 1986] and 
was consecrated on May 1 7 in the 
Chapel of St. Michael in Winooski Park, 
Vt. [TLC, June 22]. He is a former dean 
of the Cathedral of Our Merciful Saviour, 
Fairbault, Minn., and most recently rec­
tor of St. John's in the Wilderness, Great 
Bear Lake, Minn. 

(The Rev. Canon) HowARD VAN DINE 

Insta l lment in New Hampshire 
Education and ecumenical relations 

were emphasized in New Hampshire on 
the last Sunday in January when the Rt. 
Rev. Douglas Edwin Theuner was in­
vested as eighth bishop of that diocese. 

The ceremony was held at St. Paul's 
Church in Concord, across the street 
from the state capitol building. At the 
close of an impressive service of institu­
tion, Bishop Theuner led a procession of 
dignitaries, including bishops of the Ro­
man Catholic and Polish National 
Churches, as well as denominational ex­
ecutives from the Methodist Church and 
United Church of Christ, to the steps of 
the capitol. In the presence of 500 mem­
bers of the congregation, each church 
leader read a prayer of blessing for the 
state, a fitting conclusion to the Week of 
Christian Unity. 

St. Paul's Church is newly restored af­
ter a disastrous fire, believed to have 
been set, which destroyed the nave in 
1984. It was an occasion of celebration 
in the new building. The sixth and sev­
enth Bishops of New Hampshire, the Rt. 
Rev. Charles F. Hall and the Rt. Rev. 
Philip A. Smith, were both present, as 
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For 108 Years 
Serving the Episcopal Church 

gregation, the party began a car trip 
across Israel to the Gaza Strip and a 
hospital that serves the area with sup­
port from a variety of Anglican sources, 
including the Presiding Bishop's Fund 
for World Relief. 

The visitors were later taken by offi­
cials through a refugee camp which has 
been home to thousands of displaced 
Palestinians, many of whom have been 
born and grown up there since the 1948 
war shattered the Gaza. 

Housing generally consists of cinder 
block and stucco structures with corru­
gated tin roofs, which house about six 

� people to a room. 
::;, 
� 

Bishop Swenson (left) and being installed by Bishop 
Walmsley (right). 

was the Rt. Rev. Arthur E. Walmsley of 
Connecticut, who is also President of the 
House of Bishops of Province I, who con­
ducted the service. 

Earlier in the day, a service in honor of 
Bishop Thuener was held in the chapel 
of St. Paul's School in Concord. A com­
mendation from the Governor of New 
Hampshire, the Hon. John Sununu, was 
read in appreciation of the work of the 
Episcopal Church in furthering educa­
tion in the Granite State. Representa­
tives of the White Mountain School and 
Holderness School were present. 

HELEN FERGUSON 

Bishop Browning's Tour 
This is the second report of the Presid­
ing Bishop's travels. 

The Most Rev. Edmond Browning, 
Presiding Bishop, continued a five­
nation, 30-day ecumenical tour with a 
pastoral visit to the Diocese of J erusa­
lem, in an effort to learn something more 
of the work of the Episcopal Church in 
Jerusalem and the Middle East and her 
ecumenical partners. In addition, the 
primate hoped to observe the circum­
stances and problems of life in Israel and 
the occupied territories. 

The pilgrimage began January 4, 
when the bishop's party traveled to Ra­
mallah with the Rt. Rev. Samir Kafity, 
diocesan bishop and president-bishop of 
the Central Synod, to worship at St. An­
drew's Church. After coffee with the con-

Displaced Palestinians 

The next morning, the Presiding 
Bishop observed the state of the dis­
placed Palestinians repeated at the other 
end of the Holy Land, in a hospital and 
camp in N ablus. 

Church efforts to meet the needs of the 
Palestinians, whether Moslem or Chris­
tian, are varied and intensive. The Angli­
can diocese runs schools for boys and 
girls, another for deaf children and col­
laborates in educating handicapped 
youngsters. It also supports hospitals 
such as those in Gaza and N ablus. 

Bishop Browning and his party left 
Jerusalem impressed by the programs of 
ministry and cooperation that exits, but 
were aware that the physical and mental 
energy that goes into meeting current 
needs leaves little human capital to de­
vote to reconciliation or future goals. 

Bishop Kafity joined the visitors in 
meeting the mayor of Jerusalem, Teddy 
Kollek. The mayor expressed his fears 
that Jerusalem could turn "into another 
Belfast," a divided and violent city 
where continued sectarian violence and 
cautious military units become barriers 
to trade and growth. 

Weeks before the Presiding Bishop's 
group arrived, Jerusalem had seen a se­
ries of riots in which one Arab boy was 
killed, but Mr. Kollek and others were 
quick to point out that the level of vio­
lence and confrontation was generally 
very low. 

Installed as Canon 

On January 5, Bishop Browning was 
installed as an Episcopal Canon of the 
Anglican Cathedral of St. George the 
Martyr in a service that brought to­
gether most of the clergy of the diocese 
as well as many ecumenical visitors. The 
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six Episcopal Canons are primates of the 
Anglican Communion and serve as a 
part of the governing board of the cathe­
dral. 

Several days later, after additional ecu­
menical services, the party began two 
days of formal visits, bringing greetings 
to the Greek Orthodox, Arrr:.�nian and 
Latin Patriarchates and other bishop­
rics. 

At one point, Archbishop Lufti La­
ham, of the Greek Catholic vicarate, led 
the visitors through a small museum of 
Holy Land ecumenical items he is as­
sembling to further the goal of church 
unity. 

On another occasion, Latin Patriarch 
James Belriti challenged the moves by 
the Anglican and Episcopal Church to 
ordain women. 

When the Presiding Bishop got to 
Rome January 12, he and Pope John 
Paul II spent over 30 minutes in private 
conversation before they exchanged 
greetings in a service or worship. 

In the private talks, the two shared 
their concerns for issues of peace, and 
Bishop Browning praised the pope's ini­
tiative in organizing the interfaith ser­
vices of prayer in Assisi last fall in which 
the Archbishop of Canterbury and other 
Anglican primates participated [TLC, 
Oct 26]. 

Bishop Browning noted the need for 
churches to "make peace among them­
selves in obedience to the prayer of our 
Lord;' in reference to the Anglican/ 
Roman Catholic dialogues, and ex­
pressed the hope that the churches are 
"called to a renewed expectation of what 
God's grace will do with us . . . .  " 

In his reply, the pope emphasized 
many of the same concerns, saying of 
the Assisi gathering, "the unity in 
prayer that day was not only a marvel­
ous spiritual experience for those of us 
who were there, but was also a sign to 
the world of the growing solidarity be­
tween us . . . .  " 

The audience ended with a service of 
prayer and the exchange of gifts between 
the prelates. Bishop Browning gave the 
pope a medallion "designed as a symbol 
of our love and our commitment to 
unity;' which bears the seal of the Epis­
copal Church on one side and a commem­
oration of the Chicago-Lambeth Quadri­
lateral on the other. He received a 
pectoral cross from the pope. 

Companions in  World Mission 
"I am not ashamed of the gospel" (Ro­

mans 1:16) was the focal point of a mes­
sage given by the Rt. Rev. Misaeri 
Kauma, Bishop of the Diocese of 
Namirembe, Uganda, during a recent 
Companions in World Mission meeting 
held at St. Paul's Church, K. St., in 
Washington, D.C. 

Bishop Kauma was joined at the meet­
ing by a second guest, the Rt. Rev. Wil­
liam Rukirande, Assistant Bishop of the 
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Bishop Rukirande (left) and Bishop Kauma (right) 
stand with Ambassador Bagaya (center) at the Com­
panions for World Mission meeting. 

Diocese of Kigezi, which is located in the 
southwestern part of Uganda. The re­
cently appointed ambassador of 
Uganda, Elizabeth Bagaya, who is a 
Ugandan princess, also attended the 
meeting. 

Companions in World Mission has 
made efforts to meet some of the press­
ing needs of the dioceses of Uganda 
which were torn by civil war. Among 
other projects, more than 550 new clergy 
shirts were given to various churches in 
the areas during 1986. 

Earlier, the Rt. Rev. Yokana B. Mu­
kasa, of the Diocese of Mityana, had 
been the guest of Companions for about 
ten days. Bishop Mukasa informed the 
organization that his people are now go­
ing about the painful process of rebuild­
ing approximately 97 churches, 36 
schools and over 14,000 homes which 
were destroyed during the war. 

Companions in World Missions is an 
independent regional mission organiza­
tion which has over 40 member parishes 
and other supporting organizations. 

ARCIC I I  Salvation Statement 
Salvation and the Church, the first 

agreed statement to emerge from the 
second Anglican-Roman Catholic Inter­
national Commission (ARCIC II) , was 
published recently. 

The statement is the result of three 
years of work by the commission on the 
doctrine of justification, a particular 
cause of contention at the time of the 
Reformation. Justification is considered 
in the context of the doctrine of salva­
tion as a whole, which in turn involves 
discussion of the role of the church in 
Christ's saving work. 

It also claims agreement on the essen­
tial aspects of the doctrine of salvation 

and of the church's role in salvation. As 
an introductory note points out, the 
statement "is not an authoritative decla­
ration by the Roman Catholic Church or 
by the Anglican Communion" but rather 
a document presented by the commis­
sion for evaluation and discussion within 
the two communions. Also noted is that 
the commission "will be glad to receive 
observations and criticisms made in a 
constructive and fraternal spirit;' 

Work on the statement was completed 
at the commission's fourth plenary 
meeting, held August 26 to September 
4, 1986 at St. Michael's College, Llan­
daff, Cardiff, Wales [TLC, Oct. 12]. 

The co-chairmen of ARCIC II, Bishop 
Cormac Murphy-O'Connor, Roman 
Catholic Bishop of Arundel and Brigh­
ton; and the Rt. Rev. Mark Santer, An­
glican Bishop of Kensington, have writ­
ten a preface to the statement which 
cites the May 1982 visit by Pope John 
Paul II to the Most Rev. Robert Runcie, 
Archbishop of Canterbury. At that time 
the leaders of the two communions gave 
thanks for the Final Report of the first 
Anglican-Roman Catholic Commission 
(ARCIC I). 

The co-chairmen add that their work 
was "greatly helped by the statement 
Justification by Faith, which was 
adapted in 1983 by the Lutheran-Roman 
Catholic Consultation in the USA . . . .  
This illustrates the interdependence of 
all ecumenical dialogues - an interde­
pendence which is an expression of the 
growing communion which already ex­
ists between the churches;' 

Salvation and the Church explores 
four areas: "Salvation and Faith;' "Sal­
vation and Justification;' "Salvation 
and Good Works" and "The Church and 
Salvation;' In its conclusion, the com­
mission states, "We are agreed that this 
is not an area where any remaining dif­
ferences of theological interpretation or 
ecclesiological emphasis either within or 
between our communions, can justify 
our continuing separation. We believe 
that our two communions are agreed on 
the essential aspects of the doctrine of 
salvation and on the church's role within 
it . . . .  We offer our agreement to our two 
communions as a contribution to recon­
ciliation between us, so that together we 
may witness to God's salvation in the 
midst of the anxieties, struggles and 
hopes of our world;' 

Coming 

Next Week: 

Lent 

Book 

Number 
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The Administration of Ashes 

Practic 

Worth Pres 

Is there a conflict between 

the gospel reading concerning fasting 

and the Ash Wednesday ceremony? 

ne of the Proper Liturgies for Spe­
cial Days in the 1979 Book of 
Common Prayer is that for the 

first day of Lent, long known as "Ash 
Wednesday:' One feature of this rich lit­
urgy - with its somber opening and, 
following the sermon, an allocution in­
viting the people to the observance of "a 
holy Lent" - is its provision for the 
imposition of ashes, the symbolic cere­
mony that gave this day its common 
name, a ceremony not provided for in 
any previous Book of Common Prayer. 

This ceremony had been preserved in 
the Roman Missal prior to the Second 
Vatican Council, but it then preceded the 
eucharist and its scripture readings. In 
that form , the ceremony had been 
adopted by many Episcopal churches 
prior to this revision of the Prayer Book. 

The Rev. Thomas J. Talley is professor of 
liturgics at the General Theological Sem­
inary in New York, N. Y., and an author­
ity on the Church Year. In January, he 
received the prestigious Berakah Award 
[TLC, Feb. 1]. 
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By THOMAS J. TALLEY 

Following Vatican II, the revision of the 
Roman liturgy put the ceremony in this 
new position, allowing it to be com­
mented on in the sermon or homily, and 
it is this new arrangement that has been 
provided for in our own rite. 

Some correspondence to TLC during 
Lent last year, however, raised the ques­
tion of the appropriateness of the mark­
ing of the foreheads of the people with a 
cross of ashes so shortly after the ex­
plicit directives of Christ in the gospel 
reading, ''And when you fast, do not look 
dismal, like the hypocrites, for they dis­
figure their faces that their fasting may 
be seen by men . . . .  But when you fast, 
anoint your head and wash your face, 
that your fasting may not be seen by 
men but by your Father who is in 
secret . . .  " (St. Matthew 7: 16-1 7). 

It is somewhat ironic that liturgical 
revisions of the 20th century, revisions 
made with the best of pastoral motives, 
should have posed this problem of con­
flict between the gospel and the cere­
mony which gave this day its familiar 
name. More, however, is involved than 
just the inversion of the order of the two. 

The gospel reading assigned to Ash 
Wednesday, from the sixth chapter of 
Matthew, has been associated with this 
Wednesday before the first Sunday of 
Lent since the fifth century. The fifth 
century Bishop of Turin, Maximus, al­
though opposed to some attempts to ex­
tend the fast to a total of seven weeks, 
notes that some of the faithful in his 
church begin their fast on the Wednes­
day before Lent because it contains 
these directions of the Lord regarding 
fasting. At that time, in other words, 
this was not yet the first day of Lent; 
that season of fasting still began on the 
following Monday. 

I 
t was on the Monday after the Sun­
day called Quadragesima ("Fortieth") 

that the 40 day period of fasting began 
- one still counted all the days, not just 
the fasting days - and it was on that 
Monday after Quadragesima that those 
guilty of grave sins were admitted to the 
order of penitents, those who would 
spend the 40 days in penitential exer­
cises and would be solemnly restored to 

The Living Church 



communion on Thursday in Holy Week. 
At Rome, however, the solemn admission 
of sinners to the order of penitents did 
not include sprinkling with ashes. We 
may take it that Rome in the fifth cen­
tury did have the same gospel on the 
preceding Wednesday as did Turin (and 
in our Prayer Book), but Rome did not 
sprinkle ashes on the penitents, neither 
on that day nor on the following Mon­
day, the day on which it seems the peni­
tents were enrolled in the fifth century; 
nor did this ceremony change when it 
was moved back to the preceding 
Wednesday about a century later to 
yield a full 40 days of fasting. There were 
no ashes where this gospel was read. 

The sprinkling of ashes on the peni­
tents at their enrollment on Ash 
Wednesday is recorded first in Germany 
in the tenth century. There, however, the 
gospel passage read at the Eucharist 
was the parable of the pharisee and the 
publican. In this powerful ceremony of 
public (albeit temporary) exclusion from 
the Christian community, the penitents 
were shown out of the church while the 
choir sang the words of Genesis 3:19-20 
at the exclusion of Adam and Eve from 
Eden, "In the sweat of your face you 
shall eat bread till you return to the 
ground, for out of it you were taken; you 
are dust, and to dust you shall return;' 
This passage provided the text that ac­
companies the imposition of ashes in the 
Prayer Book. 

While that formal exclusion of en­
rolled penitents may have continued 
longer in Germany than it did elsewhere, 
the rigor of such public penance was too 
heavy, and private penance replaced it. 
The ceremony of the sprinkling of ashes 
as a sign of penitence, however, contin­
ued on the Wednesday that opened the 
fast. It is in England, at the opening of 
the 11th century, that Aelfric, Abbot of 
Eynsham, first gives testimony to the 

"The sprinkling of 
ashes on the 
penitents at 
their enrollment 
on Ash Wednesday 
is recorded first 
in Germany 
in the tenth 
century:' 

sprinkling of ashes on all the faithful, 
not just public penitents. At the end of 
that century, at a council at Benevento, 
Pope Urban II made such practice uni­
versal in the West. It is in the 11th cen­
tury, then, so far as we can tell, that the 
sprinkling of ashes came to precede a 
eucharist at which Matthew 6 was read, 
that having been the gospel for the day 
six centuries earlier when it was still 
read four or five days before Lent. 

That ceremony, however, was a sprin­
kling of ashes on the heads of the faith­
ful, not the marking of a cross with them 
on the forehead. In time, monks who had 
tonsures - the crown of their head 
shaved - were marked with a cross on 
those tonsures. While at some point this 
marking with the cross was extended to 
the laity - the cross now made on the 
forehead - all the prayers and rubrics 

And, Whatever Happened to Edgar Guest? 

Some will say that free verse 
for this age has become a special curse. 
While others say, it could be worse. 

continued to speak of sprinkling the 
ashes on the head, and that ceremony, 
however suggestive of the repentance of 
the Ninevites (Jonah 3:6), involved no 
disfiguring of the faces of the faithful. 

What has appeared to some to be a 
conflict between the gospel for Ash 
Wednesday and the following signing of 
the foreheads of the faithful with ashes 
as a sign of repentance is, in the light of 
the above, the result of a number of lev­
els of historical evolution of the liturgy. 
Many, we may hope, will find that histor­
ical evolution explanation enough and 
will continue to be satisfied with the 
present liturgy. 

Those who experience this as a dis­
turbing conflict may; of course, omit the 
imposition of ashes, but such a severe 
solution is unnecessary. The ashes may 
simply be sprinkled on the heads of the 
people. Some who have participated in 
the ceremony performed in this way have 
reported that they were powerfully re­
minded of the sprinkling of earth at a 
burial. Those who find the tracing of the 
cross of ashes on the spot of our baptis­
mal consignation a valuable symbol may 
hope that permission can be found to 
substitute for the present gospel Luke 
18:10-14, the parable of the pharisee and 
the publican, which first accompanied 
the liturgy of the expulsion of penitents 
where that included the sprinkling of 
ashes. 

I 
t remains possible, of course, that 
some future revision of the rite will 

reconsider its present structure and will 
restore the imposition of ashes to a point 
prior to the Liturgy of the Word. What­
ever solution is chosen, it would be un­
fortunate to see the imposition of ashes 
excluded from our tradition only be­
cause a series of independent historical 
developments have presented what can 
seem an anomaly. 

One will decry the lack of onomatopoeia, iambic pentameter and alliteration 
in contemporary works found in publication. 
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All poetic expression of our thought 
shows that our culture has come to naught. 

Yet, when you consider rhymes 
that were set down in former times, 
written when latitudinarianism reigned 
and continuing until antidisestablishmentarianism waned, 
the modern reader can be of good cheer, 
for however we express our hope and fear 
all too soon we will pass from here. 

Richard H. Moses 
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EDlll RIALS 

Dedication 

T his issue of THE LIVING CHURCH is dedicated with 
much gratitude to The Living Church Associates, 

and to all the individuals, families, churches, founda­
tions, and other agencies that have generously upheld 
this magazine during the past year. 

It is a great pleasure to express the appreciation of 
The Living Church Foundation and the staff. We go on 
to express gratitude in behalf of all readers, since all 
who read the magazine benefit from the voluntary fi­
nancial support without which publication would not 
be possible. 

All contributions, large or small, are appreciated. We 
express special thanks to the Associates of different 
categories, because they, as a group, have been respon­
sible for altering the financial position of this magazine 
during the past half dozen years. We particularly recog­
nize Dr. George H. Gallup, Jr. , of Princeton, N.J., dis­
tinguished analyst of public opinion, as president of the 
Associates. 

Since 1981,  each year has been ended in the black, 
and a deficit inherited from previous years has been 
progressively eliminated. Your magazine has no mort­
gages or significant debts to any other organizations. 
With the partnership of its Associates and other 
friends, your magazine expects in the years ahead to 
move forward in service to its present readers, to the 
church, and to a widening circle of new readers. We can 
all have a part in helping to make this happen. 

Our Function 

t is a good time to remind ourselves of the nature 
and purpose of this magazine, as we thank those 

who generously support its publication. Some time 
ago, the board adopted the following statement: 

THE LIVING CHURCH is the only national weekly 
magazine serving the Episcopal Church. For over 
100 years it has been known for its independence 
and for its objective reporting of church news; it is 
recognized as a unique record of the life and work 
of the Episcopal Church. This magazine is dedi­
cated to promoting and upholding the historic 
teachings and practices of the Church in the ful­
ness of Anglican catholicity, and interpreting and 
examining the application of our tradition to the 
needs and opportunities of the present time. 

We would like to reflect on the opening sentence. As a 
magazine, we convey news, information, ideas, memo­
ries, predictions, criticisms, comments, and exhorta­
tions. In short, Turn LIVING CHURCH is a channel of 
communication, with the many agreements and dis­
agreements, the currents a.n.d cross-currents, which 
that implies. People cannot do things together without 
communication. Cities need newspapers for their citi­
zens. Businesses find they need their so-called house 
organs for their employees. Organizations and societies 
of every sort need journals, newsletters, and bulletins. 
E specially in a large voluntary organization, people 
need to know about one another and about the goals 
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they are pursuing, and the extent to which these goals 
are being met, or not met, and why. Members have a 
right to such information. People will not give deep 
loyalty to an organization which cannot share with 
participants its past history, its present activities, and 
its future expectations. 

All of this is included in communication, a truly 
essential activity for the very life of the church. Be­
cause we are concerned with church communication, we 
above all hope that our pages will not only help us 
know one another better, but will help us become more 
aware of the call, the challenge, and the grace of the 
living God. 

Because THE LIVING CHURCH is the only national 
organ of communication for Episcopalians reaching its 
readers at weekly intervals ,  the importance of the 
task becomes apparent. Since there is no other publica­
tion of this sort, it is not presumptuous to say that 
where this magazine doesn't penetrate, people are sim­
ply not in close touch with what goes on in the church. 
By providing a national Episcopal consciousness, by 
prodding a national Episcopal conscience, and by hold­
ing up a national witness to Anglicanism, we hope that 
THE LIVING CHURCH is in fact serving every Episcopal 
parish and mission, every diocese, every church school 
and institution, every religious order, and every church­
related organization and agency. All depend on a sense 
of this church as a living fellowship of followers of 
Jesus Christ united in the Anglican family of the Holy 
Catholic Church. 

Thank You to Associates 

". . . hard work, willing hands 
and a lot of chutzpah." 

T 
o run a magazine like THE LrvING CHURCH requires 
much hard work, many willing hands and a lot of 

chutzpah. 
The hard work is plentiful, and it is gladly given by our 

fine editor, office staff and correspondents. The willing 
hands are numerous. The chutzpah is supplied by those of 
us who keep on urging those willing hands to give and to 
give again and again. We think that there is a very august 
precedent for this importunity. And we know that we are 
about the Father's business. 

THE LIVING CHURCH could not be published if we had to 
rely on subscriptions a.rid advertising. It is especially sup­
ported by a loyal band of readers who give $100 or more a 
year. We call them "Associates;' and want today to thank 
them sincerely for their help to this magazine. May God 
bless you all ! 

And may God bless all who read this, and stir up the 
minds of other readers to join our ba.nd of Associates. 
Amen. 

(The Rt. Rev.) STANLEY ATKINS 
President of the Living Church 

Foundation 
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THE LIVING CHURCH 

FUND 1986 

TH E  LIVING CHURCH is indebted to all friends, supporters, and sustaining subscribers who 
contributed to it in 1986, and every gift, of any amount, is gratefully appreciated. The following 
list gives the names of Patron Associates and of all other Associates. Benefactor Associates are 
indicated by *; Sponsoring Associates by **; and Guarantor Associates by ***. Associates are 
listed by the names received by us. If any are incorrectly listed, or omitted, we apologize and 
will be glad to receive correct information for our records. Readers desiring at this time to 
become Associates for 1987 are respectfully referred to a form on p. 12. 

Patron Associates 

Anonymous 
Mr. and Mrs. William Baker 
Mr. and Mrs. Robert C. Brumder 
Mrs. Bernard G. Buley 
Leonard Campbell, Jr. 
The Rev. and Mrs. Milo G. Coerper 
Episcopal Literature Fund, Inc. 
Flournoy-Threadcraft Charitable Trust 
Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Hall 
The Rt. Rev. and Mrs. Christoph Keller, Jr. 

Estate of Panna Linsley 
The Rev. and Mrs. Gordon Lyall 
Mrs. Ernest May 
The Rev. Frederick Howard Meisel 
Paul B. Morgan, Jr. 
Mary Dell Pritzlaff 
Augusta D. Roddis 
Hamilton Roddis Foundation, Inc. 
Wilmot Wheeler Foundation, Inc. 
The Rev. George W. Wickersham, II 

Associates, Benefactor Associates, 

Sponsoring Associates, Guarantor Associates 

The Rev. Canon Clarence T. Abbott 
Mrs. Noble W. Abrahams 

Mr. and Mrs. Ronald Boyd *Christ Church of Ramapo, Suffern, N.Y. 

**Mrs. Edwin P. Allen 
*The Most Rev. and Mrs. John M. Allin 
Mrs. Paul B. Anderson 
St. Andrew's Church, Fort Worth, Texas 
Eleanor T. Andrews 
The Very Rev. James E. Annand 
Mr. and Mrs. Philip Ardery 
Mr. and Mrs. William D. Armstrong 

*The Rt. Rev. and Mrs. Stanley Atkins 
Herbert G. Bailey, Jr. 
Robert G. Bailey 

*Elizabeth N. Barnes 
Roswell F. Barratt 
Mr. and Mrs. Elmer Beamer 
Gertrude Beckwith 
Mrs. Frederick H. Belden 
The Rt. Rev. John B. Bentley 
David Berenguer, Jr. 
Mrs. Kenneth G. Bishop 
The Rev. Clinton H. Blake, Jr. 
Mr. and Mrs. William E. Bobbitt 
The Rev. Hebert W. Bolles (USNR,ret.) 

*The Rev. Richard N. Bolles 
**Leila T. Bostwick 

*Eleanor K. Bowman 

February 22, 1 987 

Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth I. Boyer 
*Woodrow W. Boyett 
Betsy Jane Bramhall 

*Gilbert and Barbara Braun 
The Rev. Peter Bridgford 
The Rev. Allen Brown, Jr. 
Mrs. Donnie C. Brown 
Mr. and Mrs. Jack E. Brown 

*Jackson M. Bruce, Jr. 
Dr. and Mrs. A. Laird Bryson 

*The Rt. Rev. Charles L. Burgreen 
Edna Burnett 
The Rt. Rev. William G. Burrill 
Mrs. Herbert Burrow 
Etta-Jane Butler 
The Rev. Robert Carabin 
Mr. and Mrs. Roy H. Carey, Jr. 
John L. Carson, III 
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Carson, Jr. 
William R. Carwithen 
Mr. and Mrs. A. H. Cashion 
Nancy V. Catlin 
The Cavanagh Company of 

Greenville, R.I. 
The Rev. Canon and Mrs. Peter Chase 
George M. and Margaret Chester 

Connie Chumas 
Church Farm School, Paoli, Pa. 
The Rev. and Mrs. Robert A. Clapp 
Mr. and Mrs. Robert C. Clawson 
The Rt. Rev. and Mrs. David R. Cochran 
The Rev. John M. Coleton 
George Connor 
The Rev. James L. Considine, Jr. 
Mr. and Mrs. William J. Cordick 
The Rt. Rev. William J. Cox 
Capt. Robert Crafts (MC, USN) 
The Rev. Canon W David Crockett 
The Rev. and Mrs. Raymond 

Cunningham 
Richard and Jeanette Cureton 
The Rev. and Mrs. Raymond E. Daly, III 

**Mrs. Colgate W. Darden 
Walter and Besselou Davies, Jr. 
Gladys M. Davis 
The Rev. Van B. Davis 
William L. Day 
Mrs. Kenneth W. Dean 
Mary M. Decatur 
The Rev. John De Forest, Jr. 
G. Nelson Degerberg 
The Rev. and Mrs. Robert H. Delgado 

1 1  



Jean Deuss 
George R. Dewhurst 
Betty Jane Donley 

**Frederick F. Hansen 
The Rev. Richard L. Harbour 

*Sally Harwood Hardy 

The Rev. Frederick W. Kates 
The Rev. Peter Katt 

**Mr. and Mrs. H. N. Kelley 
The Rt. Rev. Jam.es L. Duncan 
Mr. and Mrs. James D. Dunning 
Marjorie Eastman 

The Very Rev. and Mrs. Charles 
Harris 

U. Mrs. Joseph C. Kennedy 
Ray C. Kinsey 

Diocese of Easton 
The Rev. Glenn A. Eaton 

*Mrs. Kenneth W. Ericson 
William J. Eynon 
Alice F. Farrar 
Frank M. Fenton 
Mrs. L. R. Ferraro 
The Rev. E. S. Ferris 
Donald Filer 

*The Rev. and Mrs. Vincent Parish Fish 
The Rev. J. Wesley Fleming 

*Mrs. Robert B. Flint 
Walter W. Fry 
The Rev. and Mrs. Russell Gale 

*George H. Gallup, Jr. 
The Rev. Gerald McC. Gardner 
The Rev. Linwood Garrenton 
The Rt. Rev. Charles T. Gaskell 
St. George's Church, Helmetta, N.J. 
The Rt. Rev. Conrad H. Gesner 
Mrs. C. Leslie Glenn 
The Rev. John T. Golding 

**Irene H. Goodall 
Ann M. Graaskamp 
Charles Graf 
Mrs. Donald B. Graff 
Mr. and Mrs. Herbert W. Gray 

*Mrs. Walter H. Gray 
The Rev. David J. Greer 
Mary K. Gregory 
Ruth W. Gregory 

*The Rev. R. Emmet Gribbin 
Mrs. Charles Griswold 
The Rev. and Mrs. R. L. Hackwell 
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel L. Hagge 
Gary 0. Haglund 

*The Rev. and Mrs. Sam W. Hale, Jr. 
The Rt. Rev. and Mrs. Donald 

H. V. Hallock 

The Rt. Rev. George C. Harris 
Huntington Harris 
The Rev. and Mrs. John Harrison 
Frank Harvey 
Mrs. John R. Haslem 

*Mrs. John Hayden 
Oliver L. Haynes 
The Rt. Rev. G. E. Haynsworth 

*Lloyd R. Hershberger, M.D. 
Isabel W. Hewitt 
Charles R. Hickox 
The Rev. and Mrs. Ray Holder 
Eugene H. Holeman 
The Rev. and Mrs. Jam.es C. Holt 
Church of the Holy Spirit, 

Bellevue, Neb. 
Mrs. R. K. Honam.an 
Nancy Hood 
Dorothy H. Hoover 
Mrs. Milton Hopkins 
W. James Howard 
The Rev. ThoIIias F. Hudson 
The Rev. Canon and Mrs. 

Harold G. Hultgren 
Col. and Mrs. Robert Ingalls 
The Rev. Dr. and Mrs. E. Burke Inlow 

*Thomas A. Jackson 
Margaret M. Jacoby 
The Rev. J. Parker Jameson 
Arthur S. Jenkins 
William Jenkins 
Mrs. Richard G. Jennings, Jr. 

*The Rev. A. N. Jergens 
*Mrs. Frederick C. Joaquin 

Society of St. John the 
Evangelist, Cambridge, Mass. 

*The Rev. Wayne L. Johnson 
The Rev. David B. Joslin 
John B. Justice 
Mrs. R. Keith Kane 

---------------------------------------------------------
Become a Living Church Associate 

in 1987 

Please enroll me as an associate 
to further and continue the work of The Living Church. 

$1 ,000 or more 

$ 750 or more 

$ 500 or more 

$ 250 or more 

$ 100 or more 

Other 

Amount 
___ Patron Associate 

___ Guarantor Associate 

___ Sponsoring Associate 

___ Benefactor Associate 

___ Associate 

Checks should be made payable to: 

THE LIVING CHURCH 
816 E. Juneau Ave. 
Milwaukee, Wis. 53202 
Contributions are deductible as charitable con­
tributions on federal income tax returns. All 
gifts are acknowledged by receipt. 

Name __________________________ _ 

Address __________________________ _ 

City ______________ State _______ Zip ___ _ 

---------------------------------------------------------
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Mr. and Mrs. J. I .  Kitch, Jr. 
*The Rev. and Mrs. Robert Kluckhohn 
*Mary Stewart Kohler 
The Rev. Donald H. Langlois 
The Rev. and Mrs. Laurence Larson 
Richard Lawton 
The Rev. A. Harrison Lee, III 
James H. Lee 
Jam.es P. Lodge 
Marlene A. Louttit 
John R. Lewis 
The Rev. Charles W. Lowry 

*Mrs. A. Basil Lyons 
The Rev. J. Robert Maceo, Jr. 
Arthur W. Machen, Jr. 
The Rev. Nelson W. MacKie 
Mrs. Gerard F. Maguire 
John T. Maltsberger, M.D. 
J. Howard Manningham 
The Rev. William W. Manross 
William L. Marbury 

**The Rev. William H. Martin 
St. Mary's Convent, Peekskill, N.Y. 

**Mr. and Mrs. John W. Matheus 
Jane P. May 
The Rt. Rev. Gerald N. McAllister 
The Rev. W. Ward McCabe 

*Mr. and Mrs. George McClay 
Mrs. J. Brian McCormick 
The Rev. J. S. McDuffie 
Mrs. Edgar T. McHenry 
Robert E. McMillan 

*Robert E. McNeilly, Jr. 
The Rev. and Mrs. Arthur F. McNulty 

**Mrs. Baxter Melton 
Mrs. Ivan E. Merrick 
The Rev. and Mrs. Ronald Metz 
Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Meyer 
Clinton Miller, Jr. 
Mrs. Dean H. Mitchell 
Gertrude W. Mitchell 
The Rev. John Mitman 
Mr. and Mrs. Charles S. Moore 

*The Rev. Edward 0. Moore 
The Rev. Roswell 0. Moore 
The Rev. Tillman M. Moore, M.D. 
The Rev. W. Joseph Moore 
The Rev. Canon W. Craig Morgan 
Hermine B. Morten 
The Rev. T. Raynor Morton 
Mr. and Mrs. M. Y. Motley 
Nicholas Mumford 
Alma B. Neale 

**Neenah Foundry Foundation, 
Neenah, Wis. 

Leon D. Nettleton 
*The Rev. Charles G. Newbery 
Mr. and Mrs. Sterling Newell, Jr. 
Allen Nixon 
Henry S. Noble 
The Rev. Edwin A. Norris 
North Conway Institute, Boston, Mass. 
Mrs. Charles S. Norwood 
Mrs. Linwood I. Noyes 
Richard S. Nutt 
Mrs. Daniel Osborn 

*Col. and Mrs. Chester Ott 
John H. Overton 

The Living Church 



Merlon W. Packard Society of St. Paul, Palm Desert, Calif. 
The Rev. Herman Page Christian R. Sonne 
The Rev. John B. Pahls, Jr. Mr. and Mrs. Ralph Spence, Sr. 
Mrs. J. L. Parkin Mr. and Mrs. Maurice W. Stacy 
Mr. and Mrs. Robert P. Parrott *Frank J. Starzel 

*The Rev. William T. Patten The Rev. Jon Stasney 
The Rev. Joseph N. Pedrick Eleanor Steinert 

**Edwin H. Pewett, Jr. **The Rt. Rev. William L. Stevens 
Mr. and Mrs. John M. Phillips The Rt. Rev. Alexander D. Stewart 
The Rev. Frederick W. Phinney The Rev. William E. Stott 
The Rev. Nicholas Pierce The Rev. Vincent H. Strohsahl 
Douglas A. Poe **Mrs. Frederick Sturges 
Sylvia Pollock H. N. Sturtevant, M.D. 
The Rev. Wayne L. Pontious The Rev. R. Joe Sullivan 
The Poor Clares, Mt. Sinai, N.Y. Mrs. Frank L. Sulzberger 
Charlotte M. Porter James S. Summers 
Gabrielle R. Porter Kenner S. Swedburg 

**The Rev. and Mrs. H. Boone Porter, Jr. Elizabeth M. Sweeney 
Mr. and Mrs. H. Boone Porter, III Robert A. Swenson 
Michael T. Porter The Rev. and Mrs. Robert C. Swift 

*Mrs. Ernest E. Pratt Frederic G. Syburg 
*Wilma E. Pratt Mrs. C. W. Swinford 
*The Rev. Alfred W. Price The Rev. John Tederstrom 
*The Rt. Rev. Quintin E. Primo, Jr. *Donald W. Tendick 
*The Rev. Paul W. Pritchartt The Rev. Roland Thorwaldsen 
The Rt. Rev. Frederick W. Putnam E. R. Torrence, M.D. 

**Wayne S. Ramsden Convent of the Transfiguration, 
The Rev. Canon John R. Ramsey Glendale, Cincinnati, Ohio 
Church of the Redeemer, Sarasota, Fla. *The Rev. Murray L. Trelease 

*Prof. George E. Reedy Mrs. Richard M. Trelease 
Prof. and Mrs. Thomas C. Reeves Trinity Cathedral, Davenport, Iowa 
Mr. and Mrs. P. W. Regensdorf Grace Trnka 
Thomas T. Remington The Rev. Joseph B. Tucker 
The Rev. Wade C. Renn Mrs. William Tucker 

*Nigel A. Renton Robert W. Turner, III 
*Retirement Research Foundation, Charles Utzinger 

Park Ridge, Ill. Mrs. William Van Dyke 
Margaret Richardson Lawrence B. Van Ingen 
The Rev. Richard L. Rising James G. Vaughter 
The Rev. Philip W. Roberts The Rt. Rev. Arthur A. Vogel 
Prezell Robinson The Rev. and Mrs. John 0. von Hermert 

*Robert A. Robinson Frank E. Voysey 
The Rev. Terence C. Roper Mrs. Philip Wagley 
The Rev. H. Stewart Ross Ruth S. Waldron 
The Rev. Neilson Rudd *The Rt. Rev. William C. Wantland 
The Rev. William H. Russell Marian Waterhouse 
Mary E. Ryan *Dr. and Mrs. John B. Weeth 
The Rev. and Mrs. C. Boone Sadler, Jr. Lillian Weidenhammer 
Joseph F. Santilli, Jr. Charles C. Wells 
Mrs. C. Baldwin Sawyer Mrs. John W. Wells 
Mr. and Mrs. Glen Schafer Diocese of Western Massachusetts 
The Rev. Stuart A. Schlegel The Rev. John B. Wheeler 
John M. Schroeder, M.D. The Rt. Rev. O'Kelley Whitaker 
The Rev. and Mrs. Richard L. The Rev. Robert H. Whitaker 

Schweinsburg Mr. and Mrs. Lee B. Whitcomb 
Oswald I. Seaverson Mrs. John Campbell White 
Kenneth J. Semon Hope Whitten 
Mr. and Mrs. W. Peyton Shehee, Jr. The Rev. Elizabeth Wiesner 

**The Rt. Rev. William C. R. Sheridan Edwin D. Williamson 
Mrs. Arthur M. Sherman The Ven. and Mrs. Robert N. Willing 
The Rev. William C. Siebert The Rev. William D. Willoughby 

*The Rev. Donald R. Simpson Robert G. Windsor 
The Rev. and Mrs. L. Albert Sinks Calhoun and Elizabeth Winton 
Sisters of the Holy Nativity, The Rt. Rev. Robert C. Witcher 

Fond du Lac, Wis. Kent C. Withers 
Sisters of St. Mary, Milwaukee, Wis. The Rev. Canon Charles E. Wood 
Donald H. Sitz **Mrs. John E.  Woodward 
Prof. Alvin W. Skardon Mr. and Mrs. Boyd Wright 
Mr. and Mrs. William M. Sloan Mr. and Mrs. Bruce A. Young 
The Rev. Frank M. Smith George W. Young 
Mrs. Harry C. Smith The Rev. Canon John D. Zimmerman 

*The late Solomon Byron Smith The Rev. J. Robert Zimmerman 

February 22, 1 987 
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. . . an Idea whose t ime has come!  
Spend a week in  an Engl ish v i l lage as 
guest of parishioners . .  ll.I I  meals are 
i ncluded. Proceeds benefit the parish. 
Enjoy country fairs. gardens. pubs . . .  
A real "Meet the People" opportunity !  
Over 40  locations & weeks to  choose 
from. 
Catalogue from: 

PARISH HOLIDAYS 

North American Office 
1 06 So. Fraley St. Kane. Pa. 1 6735 

814/837-9 1 78 
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O rder Your  Copy Now $22.50 
MOREHOUSE-BARLOW 
78 Danbury Rd. Wi l ton ,  CT 06897 
(203) 762-0721 

How About Your Will? 

Have you a will properly drawn up 
assuring that your wishes will be com­
plied with after your estate is settled? 
Has it been properly prepared by a law­
yer? Does it provide for the causes you 
cherish most - among them your  
church? 

Our next question: Do you value The 
Living Church for what it does for you 
and others as the only independent na­
tional weekly journal of the news and 
views of the church? If so, you may 
want to do something to perpetuate its 
service by leaving a bequest. 

We ask you to give earnest consider­
ation to the need of this magazine for 
continu ing financial support by its 
friends. Your bequest today will help 
provide The Living Church for church­
people tomorrow. 

Legally our designation is The Liv­
ing Church Foundation, I nc. 816  E. 
Juneau Ave. ,  Milwaukee, Wis. 53202. 
This non-profit corporation is incorpo­
rated under the laws of the State of 
Wisconsin. 
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LETTERS 

Continued from page 5 
Lord? It seems to me that Bishop 
Browning is saying that since the soci­
ety in which we live has accepted any 
life-style as being O.K. - so must the 
church. For some strange reason I 
thought that I was taught that one of 
the purposes of our Lord's gospel and 
his church was to transform the world 
rather than to conform to it. 

Is there to be no discipline in our 
church as to what is right and what is 
wrong? Or have we degenerated into the 
worldly position that "if it feels alright 
- do it?" If "openly avowed and practic­
ing homosexual people" are not to be 
barred from ordination, then I suppose 
those who are "openly practicing hetero­
sexual people, regardless of age or 
whether they are married to each other, 
or to someone else" in like manner 
should not be barred from ordination. 

When I was ordained to the priesthood 
my bishop asked me: "Will you be loyal 
to the doctrine, discipline, and worship 
of Christ as this Church has received 
them? . .  :' to which I responded: "I am 
willing and ready to do so . . . .  " My 
question now is - "What is that doc­
trine and discipline?" It seems to have 
changed or at least be in the process of 
being changed. What is it that I am now 
asked to be loyal to? I cannot tell from 

his letter as provided. 
Unfortunately, the Presiding Bishop's 

letter seems to say a lot and yet it says 
nothing other than we are going to talk 
about it and study it. In the meantime, 
what do we teach? 

Whether we agree with the Bishop of 
Rome or not on these issues, at least we 
know where he stands. I for one find 
sexual promiscuity - heterosexual or 
homosexual - contrary to scripture and 
I resent the implication as contained in 
the first paragraph of the Presiding 
Bishop's letter that my position is based 
on "prejudice, myth, misinformation 
and spiritual shallowness:' If it is, then I 
challenge the Presiding Bishop to show 
- in scripture - where such activities 
are acceptable in the eyes of God. 

(The Rev.) DERRILL P. CROSBY 
Church of the Epiphany 

Newport, N.H. 

Ambiguity 
In spite of what the Presiding Bishop 

wrote [TLC, Jan. 18], the 1985 General 
Convention did not, as it did in 1979, 
deal with the issue of "the ordination of 
openly avowed and practicing homosex­
ual people:' The resolution submitted by 
the Diocese of Michigan, directing a ca­
nonical change, was as follows: "No one 
shall be denied access to the ordination 
process in this Church because of race, 
color, ethnic origin, gender, sexual orien-

22 WEEKS FOR $ 1 3 .25 
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- A special offer for new subscribers 

Subscribe now to THE LIVING CHURCH and each week 
you will receive current news of the Episcopal Church, 
feature articles, book reviews, special reports, devotional 
material and much more. THE LIVING CHURCH is the 
only independent national weekly newsmagazine in the 
church serving clergy and laypeople since 1 878. This spe­
cial introductory offer - a 22 weeks' subscription for only 
$ 13 .25 - is for new subscribers only. Foreign postage is 
$5.00 additional. 

THE LIVING CHURCH 
8 1 6  E. Juneau Ave. , Dept. A 
Milwaukee, WI 53202 

I wish to subscribe to THE LIVING CHURCH for 22 weeks 
at the special introductory rate of $ 1 3.25. This is a new 
subscription, and I enclose my payment of $ 13.25. 

Name _______________________ _ 

Address ___________________ _ 

City _______ State ____ Zip ____ _ 

tation, physical handicap or age, except 
as otherwise specified by canon:' 

Because of its (deliberate?) ambiguity, 
this had the effect of being a "Damned if 
you do and damned if you don't" kind of 
resolution. If a deputy voted against it, 
his action could be construed as oppos­
ing the acceptance into the ordination 
process of celibate homosexual appli­
cants; if he voted for the resolution, his 
action could be construed as approving 
acceptance of practicing homosexual ap­
plicants. Some deputies at least were 
really uncertain as to how to vote in such 
a situation. 

It is to be hoped that if the issue 
comes again before the 1988 General 
Convention, the resolutions will be clear 
and unambiguous. 

(The Rev.) W FRANCIS B. MAGUIRE 
Church of the Good Shepherd 

Bonita, Calif. 

Treated Like Children 

For a person who always wanted to be 
"in" on the beginning of a new mission 
but never has been, the article in the 
January 4th issue was very well pre­
sented. It is both spiritual and practical. 

Persons obviously need to be helped, 
but not treated like children forever. 

LOIS RoBINSON 

San Diego, Calif. 
Church Army 

lawlessness 

The creative attempts of your contrib­
utors to tone down the hard words of 
scripture make interesting reading. 
"SIN," we are told, is missing the mark, 
"not being yourself' (ingenious, this!). 

Every motorist can readily identify 
with the hapless priest who was caught 
speeding [TLC, Nov. 30]. However, he 
was not, as he wrote, merely "missing 
the mark, messing up, saying the wrong 
thing, falling short:' He wilfully broke 
the law. He was a transgressor who 
justly received the penalty for his con­
tempt of the law. "Lawlessness;' iniq­
uity, evil is the accurate translation of 
the neglected N. T. word - anomia. 

In the first epistle of St. John, chapter 
three verse four, the author defines miss­
ing the mark as lawlessness. In the same 
vein, C.S. Lewis succinctly sums up the 
human condition: "Man is not an imper­
fect creature who needs improvement; he 
is a rebel who must lay down his arms." 

Reducing the "wrath of God" to an 
impersonal, universal principle may 
make it more acceptable to modern ears 
but does injustice to that awesome word 
as used in both classical and N. T. Greek. 

Years ago, the late Canon Ted Wedel, 
in one of his lectures at the College of 
Preachers, said: "If you are ever tempted 
to sentimentalize about the love of God, 
read the book of Deuteronomy:' It may 
still be good advice. 

(The Rev.) PETER KATT (ret.) 
Baytown, Texas 

The Living Church 



CLASSIFIED 

ACCOMMODATIONS 

BED AND BREAKFAST for Masters Golf Tourna­
ment, April 9-12. For accommodations away from 
the crowds and with affordable prices, stay at the 
Gravatt Conference Center in the Diocese of Upper 
South Carolina, only 33 miles by interstate from Au­
gusta National Gulf Club. For reservations write: 
Rt. 4, Box 925, Aiken, S.C. 29801 or phone (803) 648-
1817. 

BOOKS 

ANGLICAN THEOLOGICAL BOOKS - schol­
arly, out-of-print - bought and sold. Send $1 for 
catalog. The Anglican Bibliopole, R.D.3, Box 116d, 
Saratoga Springs, N.Y. 12866. (518) 587-7470. 

CHURCH FURNISHINGS 

TRADITIONAL GOTHIC Chapel Chairs. Officiant 
chairs for modern churches. Custom crosses, altars, 
hymn boards, furniture, cabinets. Oldcraft Wood­
workers, Sewanee, Tenn. 37375. (615) 598-0208. 

COMPUTER PROGRAM 

INTRODUCING LIT-CAL, - a computer program 
which: calculates, displays and prints the liturgical 
calendar of the Episcopal Church for the years 1984-
2010; automatically inserts all the Prayer Book 
feasts and fasts; remembers important schedules, 
days, events, and meetings and inserts them in the 
calendar; allows on-screen editing, or allows editing 
with a word processor; has many more features 
which make it easy and fast to use; runs on IBM­
compatible computers. Send $40 check or MO for 
the diskette, $10 for demo diskette, or SASE for 
more information to: Trinity Cathedral Bookstore, 
1100 Sumter, Columbia, S.C. 29201. 

FOR SALE 

2-MANUAL 1903 MOREY TRACKER ORGAN. 
7 ranks, additions to 13 ranks possible. Excellent 
condition. NY-NE area preferred. c. $15,000 FOB 
Troy, N.Y. Available immediately. Call 518/273-2974 
collect. 

EPISCOPAL CHURCH SIGNS-Aluminum, famil­
iar colors, single and double face, economical; brack­
ets, too. For information - Signs, St. Francis of 
Assisi Episcopal Church, 3413 Old Bainbridge Rd., 
Tallahassee, Fla. 32303. 904/562-1595. 

NEEDLEWORK 

DESIGNS IN NEEDLEPOINT: Kneelers and insig­
nias hand-painted on cut-to-measure canvas. Wools 
supplied with order. Margaret Haines Ransom, 
B.F.A., 229 Arbor Ave., West Chicago, Ill. 60185. 
Phone (312) 231-0781. 

ORGANIZATIONS 

THE ELECTION of women as bishops may happen 
soon. We are starting a registry of those (clerical and 
lay) who oppose such a step. Please respond to: The 
Evangelical and Catholic Mission, Box 10077, Chi­
cago, Ill. 60610; if you want our monthly newsletter 
for a year, enclose $20.00. 

February 22, 1987 

PEOPLE 
and places 

Appointments 

The Rev. Roger Sonnesyn is vicar of St. 
Catherine's, Enumclaw and assistant of St. Luke's, 
Renton, Wash. Add: 26508 173rd PL, S.E., Kent, 
Wash. 98042. 

The Rev. Peter H. Whelan is priest-in-charge of the 
Church of the Messiah, Box 37, Foster, R.I. 02825. 

The Rev. Gary John Young is now rector of St. 
Mark the Evangelist, 11th and Eugene, Box 25, 
Hood River, Ore. 97031. 

The Rev. Richard Younge is priest-in-charge and 
chaplain of St. Luke's Chapel, Box 365, Grambling, 
La. 71245. 

Other Changes 

The Rev. James Herbert Davis, formerly rector of 
Trinity, Saco, Maine, is now non-parochial. Add: Box 
99, Kezar Falls, Maine 04047. 

Degrees 

The Rev. John P. Ryan, rector of Emmanuel Par­
ish, Shawnee, Okla., has received the doctor of sa­
cred theology degree from the Pontifical Univ. of St. 
Anselm, Rome, Italy. St. Anselm's is the interna­
tional house of studies of the Benedictine Order. 

Deaths 
The Rev. John M. Young, assistant at St. 

Luke's, Denver, Colo., since his retirement 
from St. Paul's, Alton, Ill. in 1971, died at the 
age of 80 on Dec. 7 at St. Luke's Hospital, 
Denver. 

A native of Chicago, Fr. Young was graduated 
from Trinity College in Hartford, Conn. and from 
General Theological Seminary. He was ordained in 
1931. He was rector of Christ Church in River For­
est, Ill.; St. Bartholomew's, Chicago; and St. Paul's, 
Alton, Ill. He is survived by his wife, Mary Ingley 
Young; three daughters; a brother; and two grand­
children. 

Esther R. Emenheiser, widow of the Rev. 
Paul D. Emenheiser, died on January 17  in 
Grand Rapids, Mich. 

Mrs. Emenheiser lived for many years in Syca­
more, Ill., where she was active in St. Peter's, a 
parish her husband had previously served as rector. 
In 1983, she retired and moved to Grand Rapids. Fr. 
Emenheiser had served parishes in the then Diocese 
of Harrisburg and the Diocese of Chicago until his 
death in 1969, after which Mrs. Emenheiser moved 
to Sycamore. She is survived by two children, the 
Rev. D. Edward Emenheiser and Louise E. Bower, 
and five grandchildren. 

Sister Fidelia, a member of All Saints Sis­
ters of the Poor, died on January 14 in the 
57th year of her religious profession at All 
Saints Convent, Box 3127, Catonsville, Md. 
21228. 

June King-Hall Finnell, wife of the Rev. 
Roy V. Finnell, died on January 10, in Inde­
pendence, Mo. 

Mrs. Finnell's extensive community involvement 
included 23 years as executive secretary of the Nel­
son Art Gallery, Kansas City, Mo. She was a member 
of Phi Kappa Phi, the Daughters of the British Em­
pire, the English Speaking Union, the St. Andrew 
Society, the Junior Service League of Independence, 
the Missouri Repertory Theatre, and the Board of 
the Girl Scouts of America. Born in London, 
England, she came to the U.S. in 1946. She is sur· 
vived by Fr. Finnell, assistant of Trinity Church, 
Independence, Mo., a son, and two daughters. 

CLASSIFI ED 

PERIODICALS 

FREE ISSUE: The Inner Way Christian Meditation 
Letter. Topics include: Relating to the spiritual 
world, methods of meditation, the meaning of 
dreams, Christian healing. For your free issue, with 
no obligation, write: The Inner Way, Box 5000, 
Homeland Calif. 92348. 

POSITIONS OFFERED 

UNIQUE OPPORTUNITY - for mature, experi­
enced priest. Small parish in Mexican resort city 
needs rector immediately to lead religious life of 
English-speaking community. Salary comparable to 
U.S. considering lower cost of living. Beautiful, fur­
nished rectory. Automobile. Send profile and resume 
to: St. Michael's Search Committee, Apartado 178, 
Cuernavaca, Morelos, 62000 Mexico. 

VICAR/CAMP PROGRAM DIRECTOR. One full­
time position combining two part-time positions. 
Person called will be vicar of St. Stephen's Church, 
Baker, Ore., and summer program director at his­
toric Ascension School (camp and conference center). 
Contact: Search Committee, St. Stephen's Church, 
P.O. Box 715, Baker, Ore. 97814. 

RECORD/ CASSETTE 

"TRAVELING TIMES" - An album of fresh, origi­
nal songs for the journey of faith. $10.00 for record 
or cassette to: The Rev. Phillip Bennett, 1625 Lo· 
cust, Philadelphia, Pa. 19103. 

TRAVEL 

ETERNAL ROME AND FLORENCE - An 11 day 
sojourn that combines the ancient and the renais­
sance of two great cities May 14-25, 1987. The Rev. 
Addison C. Hall, rector, St. Stephen's, Middlebury, 
Vermont, assisting guide. For detailed brochure call 
or write: Limewalk Tours, 120 Lake St., Burlington, 
Vt. 05401. (802) 863-5790. 

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISING RATES 
(payment with order) 

(A) 39 Cts. a word for one insertion; 35 cts. a word an 
insertion for 3 to 12 insertions; 33 cts. a word an inser­
tion for 13 to 25 insertions; and 31 cts. a word an 
insertion for 26 or more insertions. Minimum rate per 
insertion, $4.05. 

(Bl Keyed advertisements. same rate as (A) above. add 
three words (for box number) plus $3.00 service charge 
for first insertion and $1.50 service charge for each 
succeeding insertion. 

(C) Resolutions and minutes of Church organizations: 30 
cts. a word. 

(DI Copy for advertisements must be received at least 26 
days before publication date. 

THE LIVING CHURCH 

816 E. Juneau Ave. Milwaukee, Wis. 53202 

Use the classified columns of 

THE LIVING CHURCH 

to BUY or SELL 

NOTICE TO SUBSCRIBERS 
When requesting a change of address, please enclose old as 
well as new address. Changes must be received at least six 
weeks before they become effective. 

When renewing a subscription, please return our memoran­
dum bill showing your name and complete address. If the 
renewal is for a gift subscription, please return our memoran­
dum bill showing your name and address as well as the name 
and address of the recipient of the gift. 
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CHURC DIRE RY 
Traveling? The parish churches listed here extend a most 
cordial welcome to visitors. When attending one of these 
services, tell the rector you saw the announcement in THE 
LIVING CHURCH. 

WASHINGTON, D.C. 
CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF ST. PETER AND ST. PAUL 
Massachusetts & Wisconsin Aves., N.W. 
Sun H Eu 8, 9, 10,  1 1 ;  Ev 4. Mon-Sat H Eu 7:30, Int 12 noon, 
EP 4. Tours: Mon-Sat 10-3:15, Sun 12:30 & 2. Hours 1 0-4:30 
Mon to Sat; 8-6 Sun 

ST. PAUI.:S 2430 K St., N.W. 
The Rev. Canon James R. Daughtry, r 
Sun Masses 7:45, 9, 11 :15,  Sol Ev & B 8. Masses Daily 7; also 
Tues & Sat 9:30; Wed 6:15; Thurs 12 noon HS; HD 12 noon & 
6:15; MP 6:45, EP 6; C Sat 5-6 

COCONUT GROVE, MIAMI, FLA. 
ST. STEPHEN'S 2750 McFarlane Road 
Sun MP & HC 8, HC 10 & 5; Daily 7:15 

ORLANDO, FLA. 
CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF ST. LUKE 130 N. Magnolia Ave. 
The Very Rev. Harry B. Sherman, dean; Robert J. Vanderau, 
Jr., Everett P. Walk, canons; Ashmun N. Brown, Ronald F. 
Manning, Gloria E. Wheeler, deacons 
H Eu 7:30, 9, 1 1 :15, 6 & 7:30 (Spanish). H Eu Mon 7, Sat 8. 
Mon-Fri 12:05. MP 8:30, EP 5:15 Mon-Fri 

SARASOTA, FLA. 
ST. BONIFACE, Siesta Key 5615 Midnight Pass Rd. 
The Rev. W.D. McLean, Ill, r; the Rt. Rev. G.F. Burrill, Epis­
copal Assistant; the Rev. Welles Bliss, assoc; the Rev. Reid 
Farrell, ass't; the Rev. John Lisle, d; the Rev. Karen Dakan, d 
Sun Eu 7:45, 9 & 1 1 .  Daily MP 8:45, Eu 9, EP 5. Thurs H Eu & 
Healing 1 0  

WEST PALM BEACH, FLA. 
ST. DAVID'S IN-THE-PINES, Wellington 
465 W. Forest Hill Blvd. 33411 
The Very Rev. John F. Mangrum, D.H.L., S.T.D. 
Sun HC 8 & 9:30, MP & HC 1 1 ;  Wed HC 8 

INDIANAPOLIS, IND. 
CHRIST CHURCH CATHEDRAL 
Monument Circle, Downtown 
The Very Rev. Roger Scott Gray, dean & r 
Sun Eu 8, 9 (Cho), 11 (Cho Men & Boys). Mon & Fri. 7; Tues, 
Wed, Thurs 12:05. HD 12:05 

BOSTON, MASS. 
CHURCH OF THE ADVENT 
The Rev. Andrew C. Mead, r 

30 Brimmer St. 

Sun Masses, 8, 9 (Sung), 11 (Sol). Daily as anno 

ALL SAINTS 209 Ashmont St., Ashmont, Dorchester 
At Ashmont Station on the Red Line (436-6370; 825-8456) 
The Rev. J.F. Titus Oates, r; the Rev. Jay James, c 
Sun 7:30 Low Mass, 1 o Solemn Mass. Daily Mass 7 

ST. JOHN THE EVANGELIST 35 Bowdoin St. 
The Rev. Emmett Jarrett, v; the Rev. Margaret Rose, c 
Sun Sol Eu 10:30. Daily as announced 

KEY - Light face type denotes AM, black face PM; add, 
address; anno, announced; A-C, Ante-Communion; appt, 
appointment; B, Benediction; C, Confessions; Cho, Cho­
ral; Ch S, Church School; c, curate; d, deacon, d.r.e., 
director of religious education; EP, Evening Prayer; Eu, 
Eucharist; Ev, Evensong; EYC, Episcopal Young Church­
men; ex, except; 1 S, 1st Sunday; hol, holiday, HC, Holy 
Communion; HD, Holy Days; HH, Holy Hour; HS, Healing 
Service, HU, Holy Unction; Instr, Instructions; Int, Interces­
sions; LOH, Laying On of Hands; Lit, Litany; Mat, Matins; 
MP, Morning Prayer; MW, Morning Worship; P, Penance; r, 
rector; r-em, rector emeritus; Ser, Sermon; SM, Service of 

Music; Sol, Solemn; Sta, Stations; V, Vespers; v, vicar; 
YPF, Young People's Fellowship. 

ST. PAUL, MINN. 
ST. PAUI.:S CHURCH ON-THE-HILL Summit & Saratoga 
The Rev. David E. Weaver 
Sun 8 Low Mass, 1 O High Mass. Wkdys as anno 

KANSAS CITY, MO. 
ST. PAUI.:S CHURCH & Day School 40th & Main Sts. 
The Rev. Murray L. Trelease, r; the Rev. Marion W. 
Stodghill, the Rev. Stephen L. McKee, the Rev. Donald D. 
Hoffman, d 
Sun 8 HC, 9:15 H Eu, 10:30 H Eu (1S, 3S, 5S), MP/H Eu (2S, 
4S). Fri 12 noon H Eu & Healing 

ST. LOUIS, MO. 
CHURCH OF ST. MICHAEL & ST. GEORGE Clayton 
The Rev. Edward L. Salmon, Jr., r; the Rev. Donald Arm­
strong Ill; the Rev. William A. Baker, Jr.; the Rev. C. 
Frederick Barbee; the Rt. Rev. Michael Marshall, Director, 
Anglican Institute 
Sun 8, 9:15, 1 1 :15,  5:30. MP, HC, EP daily 

OMAHA, NEB. 
ST. BARNABAS 129 N. 40th St. 
The Rev. T. R. Morton, SSC, r; the Rev. M. V. Minister 
Sun Masses 8 & 1 0:45 (Sol). Daily: Low Mass 7, also Wed 9:15. 
Matins 6:45, EP 5:30; C Sat 5 

HACKENSACK, N .J. 
ST. ANTHONY OF PADUA 72 Lodi St. 
The Rev. Marshall J. Vang, SSC, r 
Sun Masses 8, 1 O (High), 5 (Sat); Tues 7:30; Wed 9; Thurs 
7:30; Fri, Sat 9; Daily Offices 8:30 & 5:15; C Sat 4 

NEWARK, N .J. 
GRACE CHURCH 950 Broad St., at Federal Sq. 
The Rev. George H. Bowen, r; the Rev. Bernard W. Poppe 
Sun Masses 8 & 1 O (Sol); Mon-Fri 12:1 O Sat 1 O; C Sat 1 1 -12 

BROOKLYN, N.Y. 
ST. JOHN'S-The Church of the Generals 
Our 1 50th Year 9818 Fort Hamilton Parkway 
Sun: HC 8 & 1 O; Wed HC 6:45 & 1 O; Fri HC & Healing Service 
1 O. Eu scheduled with all services 

NEW YORK, N.Y. 
CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF ST. JOHN THE DIVINE 
1 1 2th St. and Amsterdam Ave. 
Sun: 8 Mat & HC; 9 HC & Homily; 9:30 Misa Santa En Espanol; 
11 HC & Sermon; 7 Cho V & Organ Meditation. Mon-Sat: 7:15 
Mat & HC; 1 2:15 HC; 4 EP 

EPIPHANY 1393 York Ave. at 74th St. 
Ernest E. Hunt, D.Min., r; J. Fisher, assoc r; J. Johnson, J. 
Kimmey, associates 
8 HC, 9:15 HC, 1 1  MP (HC 1S & 3S), 12:15 HC; Wed HC 6:30 

EPISCOPAL CHURCH CENTER 
CHAPEL OF CHRIST THE LORD 
Daily Eucharist, Mon-Fri 12:10 

2nd Ave. & 43d St. 

ST. MARY THE VIRGIN (212) 869-5830 
145 W. 46th St. (between 6th and 7th Aves.) 10036 
The Rev. Edgar F. Wells, r; the Rev. Andrew L. Sloane, c 
Sun Masses 9, 10,  1 1  (Sol & Ser) 5, MP 8:40, EP & B 4. Daily; 
MP 8:30 (ex Sat), noonday Office 12, Masses: 12:15 & 6:15 (ex 
Sat). Sat only 12:15, EP 6 (ex Sat), Sat only 5:30; C Sat 1 1 :30-
12, 1 -1 :30, Sun 10:30-10:50, Maj HD 5:30-5:50. Organ recital, 
1st Wed of mo. 1 2:45-1 :15 

ST. THOMAS 5th Avenue & 53rd Street 
The Rev. John Andrew, 0.0., r; the Rev. Gary Fertig, v; the 
Rev. Robert Stafford, c; the Rev. Stuart Kenworthy, c; the 
Rev. Howard Stringfellow, c; the Rev. Leslie Lang; the Rev. 
Gordon-Hurst Barrow 
Sun Eu 8, 9, 1 1 ,  Choral Ev 4. Weekdays MP & Eu 8, 12:10, EP 
& Eu 5:30. Tues HS 12:10, Choral Ev 5:30. Choral Eu Wed 
12:10. Eu Sat 1 0  

TH( 

EPISCOPAl CHURCH 
WELCOMES YOU 

, __ 
EVERYWHERE 

NEW YORK, N.Y. (Cont'd.) 
PARISH OF TRINITY CHURCH 

The Rev. Robert Ray Parks, D.D., Rector 
The Rev. Richard L. May, Vicar 

TRINITY Broadway at Wall 
Sun H Eu 8 & 1 1 :15; HS (2S, 4S, 5S). Daily H Eu (ex Sat) 8, 12; 
MP 7:45; EP 5:15. Sat H Eu 9. Thurs HS 12:30 

ST. PAUL:S Broadway at Fulton 
Sun H Eu 9; HS 5:30 (1 S & 3S). Mon-Fri H Eu 1 :05 

WATERTOWN, N.Y. 
CHURCH OF THE REDEEMER 265 E. Main St. 
The Rev. Robert W. Offerle, CSSS, r 
Sun 9:15 Sung Mass & Ch S, 5 Ev & B, Sat 5 Vigil Mass 

DALLAS, TEXAS 
GOOD SAMARITAN 1 522 Highland Rd. 
Sun Masses: 8 (Low), 10 (Sol High). C 1st Sat 12 noon and by 
appt. Mat & Eu daily (328-3883 for times). All Masses Rite I 

INCARNATION 3966 McKinney Ave. 
The Rev. Paul Waddell Pritchartt, r; the Rev. Joseph W. 
Arps, Jr.; the Rev. C. V. Westapher; the Rev. Nelson W. 
Koscheski, Jr.; the Rev. Joseph N. Davis 
Sun Eu 7:30, 9, 1 1  :15; Daily Eu at several times; Daily MP 8:30 
& EP 5:30 (ex Sat & Sun 12:40) 

FORT WORTH, TEXAS 
ALL SAINTS CATHEDRAL 5001 Crestline Rd. 
The Very Rev. William D. Nix, Jr., dean 732-1424 
Sun Eu: 7:45, 9, 1 1 :15, 5, Ch S 10:15. MP & H Eu daily 6:45 
(Thurs 6:15, Sat 7:30). Ep daily 6. H Eu Wed 1 0  

MADISON, WIS. 
SAINT DUNSTAN'S 6201 University Ave. 
Sun 7:30, 1 1  :30 Low Mass, 9 Family Mass. Wkdy as anno 

MILWAUKEE, WIS. 
ALL SAINTS CATHEDRAL 818 E. Juneau 
The Very Rev. Frederick F. Powers, Jr., dean 271-7719 
Sun Masses 8, 10 (Sol High), Ev & B 6. Daily as anno 

A Church Services Listing is a sound investment 
in the promotion of church attendance by all 
Churchpeople , whether they are at home or away 
from home. Write to our advertising department 
for full particulars and rates. 


